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MINUTES


CITY COUNCIL REGULAR MEETING

JUNE 16, 2008
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Barnes called the meeting to order at 7:32 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Bologoff, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Barnes

Councilmembers absent:
Conway

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, Civil Engineer Fabry, City Manager Holstine, Community Development Director Prince, Administrative Services Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, City Attorney Toppel, Senior Planner Tune

ADOPTION OF AGENDA
Mayor Barnes proposed adding a new item after “Oral Communications No. 1,” an update on the City’s Website.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

State Senator Leland Yee provided an update on the state budget and its potential impact on local jurisdictions.  He said the state’s deficit is estimated to be about $17 billion this year, reflecting a decrease in sales tax revenues as fewer luxury items are sold.  He noted the Legislature passed a bill in March enacting mid-year cuts to reduce the shortfall to $8 billion, but problems in the housing market have widened the gap since then.  He expressed his opinion that reducing expenditures alone will not solve the problem.

Senator Yee advised that the Governor’s May revised budget protected education, but proposed substantial cuts in social services and health services.  As a result, more of these burdens will be passed on to counties and local governments.

Senator Yee predicted that the 2008-09 budget will not be approved until the end of July or beginning of August.  He said borrowing in the interim to pay bills would not be a prudent option for the state.

Senator Yee noted that in its next session, the Legislature will be discussing ways of creating more stable sources of funding.

CM Richardson asked what kinds of restructuring proposals were being considered.  Senator Yee responded that the Legislature is open to any possible solution, including leaving current staff vacancies unfilled and reconsidering the appropriateness of certain mandates.  He said additional structural changes that require constitutional revisions will be addressed in the fall.

Mayor Barnes thanked Senator Yee for the update.

Robin Fross, Brisbane resident, said she was accompanied by several neighbors from the 100 block of San Benito Road.  She presented a petition asking the City Council to study and develop solutions to the dangerous traffic speeds in the 100 block of San Benito Road.  She noted there have been three traffic accidents on the block during the last six months.  She pointed out that at least 12 kids of elementary school age or younger live on the block.  Ms. Fross advised that this narrow, curvy road dangerous because the approach to the block from the west is blind until the hill is crested, and drivers tend to accelerate as they ascend.

Ms. Fross stated that every neighbor approached with the petition was interested in signing, and many had comments and ideas about how to mitigate the traffic.  She said the major problem is speeding, and she suggested lowering the speed limit and applying other mitigation measures to slow the traffic down.

Ms. Fross provided photographs showing a recent accident and traffic conditions along the road, and a letter from Michael Abney, a neighbor who was not able to attend.

Ricardo Holbrook, Brisbane resident, said he lives near the bottom of the hill on the 100 block of San Benito Avenue and frequently observes cars speeding uphill.  He suggested a stop sign, speed bumps, or other ways of slowing the traffic.

Leslie Davis, Brisbane resident, stated that she has lived on the 100 block of San Benito Avenue for the last 21 years and has noticed steadily increasing speeds.  She said her niece’s car was totaled in a hit-and-run accident, resulting in a significant financial loss.  She advocated some kind of obstacles in the roadway to prevent speeding.

Monica Smith, Brisbane resident, parent of a 3-year-old and a 5-year-old, attested to the dangerous traffic along the 100 block of San Benito.  She asked the City to consider installing a stop sign, speed bumps, or whatever is necessary to slow cars down.

Ted Saylor, Brisbane resident, said the 100 block of San Benito Avenue is dangerous due to the narrow roadway, parked cars, speeding vehicles, and no sidewalks.  He suggested installing a stop sign at the intersection of San Benito and Sierra Point Road to protect children and pedestrians.  He recommended lowering the speed limit and using a portable radar camera to monitor traffic violations.

Michael Schumann, Brisbane resident, stated that he had circulated petitions on upper Humboldt Road because of concerns about speeding, and the City posted signs warning drivers to slow down when pedestrians are present.  He expressed his opinion that the signs were insufficient to address the problem.  He recommended that the City consider lowering speed limits throughout upper Brisbane because the current 25-miles-per-hour limit is unsafe.

Mayor Barnes thanked the citizens who spoke and acknowledged their concerns.  He asked the staff to look into the matter and report back.

CM Richardson indicated that she recently observed a car speeding downhill so fast that it was unable to stop at Glen Park Way.  She expressed support for looking at what can be done to improve safety.

Dennis Busse, Brisbane resident, reported concerns about a large truck that makes frequent trips to Brisbane Elementary School.  He said the driver goes through the handicapped gate, makes a U-turn, and then drives in reverse across the playground before unloading.  He noted the driver also tends to roll through the stop sign on his way out.  He pointed out that kids and parents are present most of the time using the nearby play equipment.  Mr. Busse urged the City to crack down on this particular driver.

Mayor Barnes thanked Mr. Busse for his comments and noted that two members of the school board were present in the audience to hear these concerns.

Terry O’Connell, Brisbane resident, drew attention to a petition signed by over 209 members of the community asking for an emergency moratorium on all pending and future freight forwarding applications in Crocker Industrial Park until health and safety concerns can be fully reviewed and properly mitigated.  She asked the City Council to place this matter on the agenda for Council consideration as soon as possible.

Mayor Barnes thanked Ms. O’Connell.

CITY WEBSITE UPDATE
City Manager Holstine reported that the City’s Website has been having problems recently due to a robotic hacking event.  He said the staff has been working with the Website contractor and will be seeking advice from a Web security expert.  He stated that the hacker has been able to close down access to the City’s Website, but there has been no violation of data or City information.  City Manager Holstine noted that until the problems are corrected, Council agenda packets will be made available at the Library, City Hall, Madhouse Coffee, and through the City’s email subscription service.  He encouraged members of the public to contact the City Clerk for copies of agendas, reports, meeting minutes, and other documents.

City Manager Holstine noted that the latest hacking event is a reminder to everyone about the dangers of living in an electronic age.  He added that it will remain challenging for security experts to stay ahead of the hackers.

Mayor Barnes confirmed that the email notification system had not been hacked, so people can still receive copies of documents that way.

CONSENT CALENDAR
CM Waldo recommended removing Items B and D.


A.
Adopt City Council Minutes of April 28, 2008

C.
Adopt City Council Minutes of May 12, 2008


E.
Adopt the following resolutions for preliminary approval of the Engineer’s Report and the intention to order the levy and collection of assessments for the Sierra Point Landscaping and Lighting District within the City of Brisbane



1.
Resolution No. 2008-26, “A Resolution of Preliminary Approval of Engineer’s Report - Fiscal Year 2008-2009 - Sierra Point Landscaping and Lighting District”



2.
Resolution No. 2008-27, “A Resolution of Intention to order the levy and collection of assessments pursuant to the Landscaping and Lighting Act of 1972 - Fiscal Year 2008-2009 - Sierra Point Landscaping and Lighting District”

F. Sierra Point Biotech Campus

1.

Adopt Ordinance No. 528, waiving second reading, amending Section 17.18 of the Zoning Regulations pertaining to the Sierra Point Commercial-SP-CRO Zoning District

2.
Adopt Ordinance No. 529, waiving second reading, approving a Development Agreement for Assessor’s Parcel Numbers 007-165-080 through 007-165-100

G. Approve Resolution No. 2008-33 approving an amended parcel map for TPM-3-03 and changing the name of Humboldt Court to San Diego Court

H. Receive $250,000 grant funding award from the City/County Association of Governments and the Countywide Stormwater Program for stormwater treatment measures at City Hall and authorize the City Manager to sign the funding agreement on behalf of the City

I. Approve co-sponsorship of Brisbane Dance Workshop Silent Auction on November 15, 2008

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve the Consent Calendar, except for Items B and D because he was not present and did not want to vote on those items. The motion was carried unanimously by all present.
B. Adopt City Council Minutes of May 5, 2008


D.
Adopt City Council Minutes of May 19, 2008
CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to approve Items B and D.  The motion was carried. 4 - 0 - 1 (CM Waldo abstaining).

PUBLIC HEARINGS


A.
Consider appeal of the Planning Commission’s conditional approval of design permit and use permit to replace existing 130,674 sq. ft. office/warehouse with 90,000 sq. ft. freight forwarder facility at 325 Valley Drive with 20,000 cu. yds. of cut/fill

Community Development Director Prince noted there were consultants present to discuss traffic and air quality issues.  He drew attention to the staff report and attached documents.

Community Development Director Prince said this project includes demolition of an existing 130,674-square-foot warehouse building and replacing it with a new 90,000-square-foot building for a freight forwarder use, a 31 percent reduction in building size.  He noted that the new building will have a different orientation at the site in order to provide loading docks and truck parking at the rear.  Trucks visiting the site will no longer have to back in from Valley Drive.

Community Development Director Prince advised that although freight forwarding is generally considered a more intense use than warehousing, the Municipal Code definition of freight forwarding makes a distinction between facilities handling the goods of others and those handling their own products or merchandise.  Under this definition, he said, DHL or UPS would be considered freight forwarders, but businesses shipping their own goods would not be.

Community Development Director Prince noted that the application for this project was received prior to the City’s adoption of the green building ordinance, but the applicant voluntarily agreed to comply with the green building standards and meet LEED Silver criteria.  

Community Development Director Prince explained that the Planning Commission has authority to approve conditional use permits, as long as they have findings and evidence to support its decisions.  He drew attention to the approval documents attached to the staff report.  

Community Development Director Prince said all development applications are required to comply with the California Environmental Quality Act, and in this case, a mitigated negative declaration was prepared by the staff.  He noted that the staff’s initial study identified three areas warranting further consideration:  traffic, air quality, and noise.  The City hired consultants with expertise in these areas to provide the required analyses and reports.

Community Development Director Prince stated that the staff and consultants were concerned about the proximity of this site to schools, the senior center, and nearby residential areas.  He drew attention to the letter attached to the staff report expressing concerns about health impacts from diesel particulate emissions, and the letter from the school district.  He recommended that the City Council hear the presentations from the consultants and the applicant before taking public comments.

Michael Mowery, Kimley Horn & Associates, stated that his firm was hired because of its expertise in transportation analysis.  He said his presentation would cover trip generation estimates for a freight forwarder land use.

Mr. Mowery stated that the consultants began by looking at existing data for this type of land use, conducted site reviews at similar facilities in the Bay Area, and analyzed peak traffic times to assess trip generation for the freight forwarding proposed facility in Brisbane.  He noted there is general information available about IT and warehousing uses, but not about freight forwarding specifically.  Mr. Mowery said the consultants collected actual traffic data at four particular sites and used that information to estimate number and size of trucks.

Mr. Mowery reported that his investigation showed that about 59 percent of the traffic to and from  the proposed facility would be smaller vehicles, and the rest would be trucks.  He projected that this project would not significantly increase traffic at peak times, and would generate fewer truck trips than the existing warehouse use.  He expressed his opinion that approval of the mitigated negative declaration was appropriate.

CM Bologoff commented that there were statements on Brisnet about this project generating 700 trucks a day, and he questioned the origin of that figure.  Mr. Mowery clarified that he was projecting 689 trips per day, of which 41 percent, or less than 300, would be truck trips.  Community Development Director Prince noted that the 700 figure may have resulting in rounding up and not taking into consideration the trips generated from the existing use; he pointed out that this project would generated 52 fewer trips.

Councilmembers thanked the traffic consultant for his presentation.

Doug Daugherty, Environ, indicated that his firm was hired by the City to conduct a health risk screening analysis for the diesel particulate emissions associated with the project at 325 Valley Drive.  He noted that the report in the meeting packet provides a detailed discussion of the approach, methodology, and study results.

Mr. Daugherty said the California Environmental Quality Act requires this project to be compared to the traffic generated from the existing warehouse use as a baseline.  He described the methods used by the consultants to evaluate emissions coming from the additional trucks, including using a California state model for diesel particulates, using national models to gauge impacts of emissions on nearby populations using national models, and then using standard CEQA methods to analyze health impacts.  He reported that use of these standard agency models is a conservative approach.

Mr. Daugherty reviewed the assumptions regarding use of screening meteorological data, day and night impacts, traffic approaches to the site, and heavy trucks.  He pointed out that limiting hours of operation and taking difference vehicle sizes into account would result in decreased emissions and impacts.  

Mr. Daugherty stated that in looking at impacts on nearby populations, the consultants considered workers, residences, schools, and facilities for seniors.  He said exposure levels assume non-stop exposure for seven years, a very conservative basis.

Mr. Daugherty reviewed CEQA thresholds of significance for assessing health impacts, one based on increased cancer risk and another based on chronic non-cancer effects.  He showed maps showing the land uses around the site and estimated levels of exposure at various distances.  He pointed out that health risks are much less than CEQA significance thresholds at all the locations in Brisbane that were measured.

Mr. Daugherty acknowledged receipt of letters from citizens expressing concerns about the health impacts of diesel particulate emissions, especially with respect to asthma.  He stated that CEQA has no standards for looking at increases in asthma from increases in facility emissions, but the state and federal government have established air quality standards that look at these small particulates.  Mr. Daugherty advised that although Brisbane does not have its own monitor to measure small particulates, San Francisco and Redwood City’s results show ranges of background concentrations in the Bay Area, and emissions from the proposed facility will be lower than either the federal or state standards.

Mayor Barnes observed that the standards are based on average exposure over a year rather than cumulative impacts.  He asked about the basis for the cancer and non-cancer hazards index.  Mr. Daugherty explained that the state developed toxicity factors for diesel particulate matter as a surrogate for all the exhaust.  He said the reducing particulates helps reduce hydrocarbon emissions.

Mayor Barnes thanked the consultants for their presentations.

Community Development Director Prince summarized the conclusions reached by the noise study.  He said the consultants looked at the existing noise environment at the schools and nearby residences, considered the noise likely to be generated by a freight forwarding facility, and concluded that this project complies with City standards and would not increase existing noise levels.  He noted the noise study is attached to the staff report.

Community Development Director Prince acknowledged that the letter from the school district mentions concerns about back-up beepers on trucks.  He said he understood the consultant took back-up beepers into account in his analysis.

Daniel Johnson, representing applicant IAC, pointed out that the proposed project represents a substantial reduction compared to the existing warehouse use, and it fits within the City’s current cap on freight forwarders in Crocker Industrial Park.  Mr. Johnson showed slides of the existing building and drawings of the proposed facility, and he pointed out key features.  He displayed a map depicting truck routes and traffic patterns.  Mr. Johnson presented slides of similar IAC projects in El Segundo, California, and Elk Grove Village, Illinois.

Mr. Johnson noted that although the application for this project was submitted prior to enactment of the City’s green building ordinance, the applicant will be complying with those standards voluntarily.  

Mr. Johnson stated that this application first came to the Planning Commission last October, when the Commission directed the staff to further investigate certain issues.  During the next several months, the expert consultants hired by the City completed their analyses and presented their conclusions.  Based on those findings, he said, the Planning Commission conditionally approved the project.

Mr. Johnson noted that the IAC project will provide important tax revenues for the City over time.  He said the applicant’s research indicates that the proposed facility will be the sixth-largest taxpayer in the City, based on the increased assessed value.

In summary, Mr. Johnson noted that the applicant is making a $9 million investment in the community, voluntarily complying with the green building ordinance, enhancing the streetscape, and improving the building stock in Crocker Industrial Park.  He observed that the project will provide construction jobs that will benefit the local economy, as well as permanent jobs when the facility is operating.  He added that the applicant has agreed to let the Fire Department use the demolition of the old building for training purposes.

CM Bologoff asked what hours the facility would operate.  Community Development Director Prince stated that one of the conditions imposed by the Planning Commission prohibits operations between 10:00 p.m. and 5:00 a.m.

At 9:07 p.m., the City Council took a brief recess.  Mayor Barnes reconvened the meeting at 9:15 p.m.

Mayor Barnes welcomed comments from members of the public.

Raymond Liu, M.D., introduced himself as an oncologist and clinical scientist from the University of California at San Francisco, and he referred to his letter in the meeting packet.

Dr. Liu noted that the scientific literature is clear about the health effects of air pollution, and especially diesel emissions, not only in terms of cancer, but heart disease, respiratory diseases, premature births, and coagulation abnormalities.  He emphasized that there is no lower limit for these effects, so the community is at increased risk if there is even an incremental increase in air pollution.  He stated that children are particularly at risk, and the proximity of local schools to this site is a serious concern.

Dr. Liu read excerpts from the Bay Area Air Quality Management District’s guidelines for diesel emissions about the potential effects on human health.  He noted the guidelines indicate there are no current methodologies that quantify impacts from diesel exhaust emissions, but the District strongly encourages lead agencies to address potential impacts based on the best information they have available.

Dr. Liu said he noticed that the City’s air quality consultant based the health risk assessment only on additional trips to the facility, not total trips, and cumulative exposure is not taken into account.  He objected that this approach ignores the extent of the risk to local children and members of the community.

Dr. Liu emphasized that diesel emissions are harmful, especially to children, and he urged the City to take into account the cumulative effects.  He expressed support for a moratorium on freight forwarding facilities to help abate the problem.

Terry O’Connell, Brisbane resident, disagreed with the consultants’ classifications of small vehicles, mid-size trucks, and large trucks.  She noted the delivery vans should not be grouped with passenger cars because they create far different levels of impacts.  She agreed with Dr. Liu that the consultants should not look just at the additional trips, but at the entire project and its effects on Brisbane.

Ms. O’Connell observed that the applicant never indicated how many truck trips were expected at the facility and what its design capacity would be.  She said this information is necessary to determine the real amount of pollution and truck traffic the facility will generate.

Ms. O’Connell expressed concern about the City’s current definition of freight forwarding, noting it still allows companies handling their own goods to operate in Crocker Park.  She noted the community does not want to be overrun with increased truck traffic and pollution.  She urged the City Council to deny this application and other freight forwarding uses in Crocker Park.  She recommended continuing the matter until CM Conway was present, since he was one of the individuals who appealed the Planning Commission’s decision.

Kevin McHenry, Brisbane resident and president of the Altamar at the Ridge Owners Association board, said he was one of the first people to move to the Northeast Ridge in 1997 and has been overlooking Crocker Industrial Park since then.  He noted that he and his neighbors do not want this project to become like DHL, the noisiest facility in Crocker Park.  He stated that although he liked certain features of the proposed project, like the loading docks in the rear, it could exacerbate the existing noise problem.

Michele Salmon, Brisbane resident, advised that she did her own traffic study of the intersection at Valley Drive and Bayshore Boulevard and counted far more vehicles than the consultants may have estimated.  She noted that if the consultants’ assumptions were incorrect, Brisbane citizens will have to live with the results for years to come.  

Ms. Salmon asked if the health assessment was based on only the incremental vehicle trips or the total amount of traffic the building will generate.

Ms. Salmon emphasized that Brisbane citizens want clean air, and she urged the City Council to deny the proposal.

Bob Dettmer, Brisbane resident and president of the Brisbane Elementary School District board, commented that the data from the EPA and Bay Area Air Quality Management District indicate that carcinogens are well below threshold levels, but the close proximity of the loading dock to Lipman School could still pose a threat on calm days when emissions hang in the air, causing spikes in pollution.  He recommended more studies to determine potential health impacts under those circumstances.

Ken McIntire, San Bruno Mountain Watch, stated that the mission of San Bruno Mountain Watch is to protect the habitat on the slopes surrounding Guadalupe Canyon.  He expressed opposition to the project because of increased traffic and cumulative impacts.

Mr. McIntire noted that there is considerable pollution along the U.S. 101 and Bayshore corridor through Brisbane, which is not adequately measured by the monitoring equipment in San Francisco or Redwood City.

Mr. McIntire said he already provided the Council with copies of a recent San Francisco Chronicle article and a new state study about health impacts of diesel emissions that suggests risk factors due to particulate matter are much higher than previously estimated.  He urged the City to take actions to reduce cancer rates rather than increase them.

Dennis Busse, Brisbane resident, observed that he and many other people find the smell of diesel offensive.  He expressed concern about the proximity of the school directly above the loading docks, and said he was skeptical about the City’s ability to enforce restrictions on engine idling.  He noted that increased truck traffic could also create emergency access problems. 

Mr. Busse commented that many people in Brisbane are trying to clean up and improve the environment, and he cited the rails-to-trails project, Open Space and Ecology Committee, bicycle paths, and habitat restoration efforts as examples.  He said this project, with its traffic and pollution, would be a step backwards.  He urged the City Council to deny the application.

Robert Howard, Brisbane, said he agreed with the points made by other speakers.  He expressed his opinion that the traffic study underestimated the project impacts.  He remarked that although the developer talked about increased tax revenues to the City, that revenue would be negated by the added wear and tear on roads, sewers, and water systems.

Mr. Howard questioned the adequacy of the noise study, noting it only measured noise levels for a few days and did not consider temperature inversions and local wind patterns.

There being no other members of the public who wished to address the City Council on this matter, CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously and the public hearing was closed.

Mayor Barnes asked whether the study looked at just the incremental trips or the total number under the existing use.  Community Development Director Prince responded that the consultants took the existing level into account as a baseline and then measured incremental trips.

Mayor Barnes asked if the effects of diesel emissions under temperature inversions and various weather conditions had been considered.  Community Development Director Prince said he understood that both the noise and air quality analyses used models used a worst-case scenario of still days.  Mr. Daugherty confirmed that the dispersion model used a screening set of meteorological data based on worst-case wind and weather conditions.  He noted that the model results in a predicted concentration level that can be used to estimate health impacts.

CM Waldo suggested postponing a vote on this matter until the next Council meeting to allow staff a chance to respond to some of the issues and have CM Conway present.

CM Richardson expressed her appreciation to the staff for the thorough report.  She said she and CM Conway had appealed the matter, and indicated that she favored waiting until the next meeting, as proposed by CM Waldo.

CM Richardson asked about the possibility of implementing a yearly maintenance fee for businesses generating more than 300 or 400 trips per day.  City Attorney Toppel said he could foresee a legal issue with respect to charging people for use of public roads.  

CM Waldo clarified that this application fits within the City’s 20 percent cap on freight forwarders in Crocker Industrial Park.  City Attorney Toppel advised that this project will virtually use up the remaining allocation.  He estimated that the remaining 30,000 square feet under the cap would not be enough for another freight forwarding business.  He observed that the space limitation will serve as a natural obstacle for freight forwarding businesses without a moratorium.

CM Waldo noted the applicant is offering to voluntarily comply with the LEED Silver standard, which is what the City’s green building ordinance requires for commercial buildings.

Community Development Director Prince pointed out that a conditional use permit is revocable for failure to comply with conditions, which gives the City more enforcement power over the operation than for existing businesses like DHL.  He said the City’s zoning enforcement monitor can certainly monitor the site randomly to verify that diesel idling is limited to five minutes.

CM Richardson recommended reducing the existing 20 percent cap on freight forwarding businesses.  She asked how the ordinance could be amended and how long the process would take.  City Attorney Toppel replied that the Planning Commission and City Council would have to go through a public hearing process to approve an amendment to the zoning ordinance to modify the percentage.  He pointed out that this future change would not apply to the applicant.

City Attorney Toppel said the ordinance has no provisions addressing discontinuation of freight forwarding businesses and reducing the number that way.  He recommended clarifying that once a freight forwarding use changes, it cannot be reinstated later, similar to a nonconforming use under zoning law.

CM Bologoff commended the Planning Commission and staff for the thorough review of this project.  He recognized people’s concerns about traffic, noise, and health impacts, but noted that hours of operation have been reduced to minimize disturbances to the community.  He emphasized the need for vigorous enforcement of the conditions.

CM Bologoff indicated he did not object to postponing a decision until the next meeting.

Mayor Barnes observed that the noise impacts did not seem to be a major problem, but many people spoke of their concerns about diesel emissions so close to a school.  He pointed out that the site is situated within Crocker Industrial Park, an area intended for this kind of use.  He recalled that Brisbane fought hard to annex Crocker Park, and this decision has turned out to be beneficial for the community.

Mayor Barnes recognized that most parents worry about exposing their children to diesel and other toxics.  He suggested that the staff and applicant meet before the next meeting to discuss ways of improving air quality at Lipman School through better filtration or other systems to reduce particulates.  He noted that most of Brisbane sits downwind of Crocker Park, and he also recommended finding out if emission levels are significantly different in various parts of town.

Mayor Barnes said he was troubled by Dr. Liu’s statement that there are no established safety thresholds for exposure to diesel exhaust.  He pointed out that Brisbane cannot control all diesel emissions within its borders, and cautioned that moving in the direction of prohibiting diesel trucks could jeopardize Brisbane’s future.  

Mr. Daugherty stated that he was aware of air handling systems in Los Angeles and Long Beach that use filters to remove small particulates from diesel combustion.  He added that most air handling systems can probably be retrofitted to accommodate filters.

Community Development Director Prince noted that the applicant is required by law to mitigate impacts related to the project, and it would be difficult to separate out the level of the applicant’s diesel emissions from the rest of the emissions in Crocker Park.  City Attorney Toppel said the proximity of the site to a school and the feasibility of filtering might warrant imposing such a condition.  He added that although the City could not require the applicant to install improvements on school district property, the property owner might be willing to cooperate if the applicant pays the costs.

Mayor Barnes asked the staff and applicant to pursue these possibilities.  Mr. Dettmer expressed the school district’s interest in cooperating in this effort.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to continue the matter to the July 7 Council meeting.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2008-31, imposing charges for funding the local Brisbane stormwater program (NPDES), authorizing placement of said charges on the 2008-09 County tax roll, and authorizing the County Tax Collector to collect charges
Councilmembers indicated they were prepared to vote on this matter without an oral staff report.

Mayor Barnes opened the public hearing and invited comments from members of the public.  There being no members of the public who wished to address the City Council on this matter, 

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the public hearing was closed.

CM Bologoff expressed reservations about increasing fees for services and taxes.  Civil Engineer Fabry advised that NPDES fees have not increased over the past few years, and the current rate is $9.48 per year.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to adopt Resolution No. 2008-31.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

NEW BUSINESS


A.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2008-28 calling a special municipal election to be consolidated with the general election on November 4, 2008 for submission to the voters of a proposed ordinance to establish a special business license tax for capital improvements

Administrative Services Director Schillinger noted that the Council previously directed the staff to go forward with a ballot measure calling for a business license tax increase for businesses greater than $10 million.  He explained that under the proposal, the City would charge a tax of 7.5 cents per $100, offset by the amount of sales tax paid by the business, up to a cap of $10,000 in the first year, $22,500 in the second year, $35,000 in the third year, and then increasing by the same rate as the consumer price index in future years.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to adopt Resolution No. 2008-28 as proposed.  

CM Bologoff asked why a special election was needed with a general election already taking place in November.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger explained that a special election is needed because the measure needs to be approved by two thirds of the voters, and the City would not normally be holding a municipal election this November.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2008-29 setting priorities for filing written arguments pertaining to a proposed measure adopting an ordinance for a special business license tax for capital improvements

CM Waldo noted the proposed language calls for a 300-word limit for proponents and a 250-word limit for opponents, and he questioned the purpose of that distinction.  City Clerk Schroeder responded that the limits are set in the California Elections Code; she said rebuttals are always 50 words less than arguments in favor.

City Clerk Schroeder asked if Councilmembers wanted to write arguments or whether the staff should prepare draft arguments for the Council’s review and approval.  Councilmembers asked the staff to provide draft language.

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to adopt Resolution No. 2008-29 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

STAFF REPORTS


A.
City Manager’s Report on upcoming activities


1.
Report on Public Works Director’s participation as a panelist in Redwood City/San Mateo County Chamber of Commerce Progress Seminar on June 19, 2008

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault informed the City Council that he had been selected to participate in a Chamber of Commerce panel discussion on sustainable communities, with a focus on managing the state’s scarce water supply to serve a growing population.  He noted that as of this date, all of Brisbane’s entitled developments and existing growth are projected to consume the entire water supply provided by the San Francisco Public Utilities Commission under a contract expiring in 2009.  He said preliminary renewal negotiations indicate that Brisbane’s allotment might not increase for a decade or more.  

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault advised that the City has approached all developers and urged them to work aggressively to conserve water and contribute funds for a joint recycled water project.

Mayor Barnes thanked City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault for the update.


2.
Report on second annual wildland fire evacuation drill on Saturday, June 28, 2008

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault announced that the City’s second annual wildland pre-fire attack exercise will be occurring on Saturday, June 28.  He said the event will be similar to last year, beginning at 9:00 a.m. and lasting until about noon.  He noted the staff will post announcements on the Website, distribute flyers, and have notices hand-delivered by the community emergency volunteers (CEV’s) to households on Humboldt to encourage participation in the drill.

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault said the City’s emergency operations center will be open, and Police Department, Fire Department, CEV’s, and Red Cross representatives will be on hand.

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault provided copies of a flyer about creating defensible space around houses, a poster announcing the event, and background information.  He welcomed suggested from the Council about ways of publicizing the exercise and encouraging participation.


3.
Tunnel Bridge bird signage donations


City Manager Holstine noted that the City was approached several months ago about installing signs identifying birds native the lagoon along the Tunnel Avenue Bridge.  He said staff will be coming to the City Council in July with a proposal regarding the types and locations of signs.  He reported that in the interim, several citizens have expressed interest in donating money to buy the signs.  He estimated that the total cost of the signs would be about $750.  He suggested recognizing individual donors on the signs themselves.

City Manager Holstine asked for Council authorization to start a donation campaign.  Councilmembers expressed support for this effort.

Mayor Barnes noted that the Council received an email from Peter Grace supporting the program and offering to donate.  He said Calvin Webster should be credited with bringing this idea to the Council.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to establish a donation program for bird signs as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS

A. Subcommittee Reports

There were no subcommittee reports.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2
There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

CLOSED SESSION

There being no further business, the Council adjourned to closed session at 10:35 p.m.


A.
Conference with legal counsel regarding potential litigation (1 case), pursuant to Government Code Section 54956.9

ADJOURNMENT 

At the conclusion of the closed session at 10:40 p.m., the meeting was adjourned with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Spediacci

City Clerk
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